DRAFT MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

January 15, 2008
Chair Cynthia Carrow convened the meeting at 11:11 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Cynthia Carrow, Chair
	Janet B. Keim

	Richard J. Manfredi, Vice Chair
	Jack Lebeau, M.D., F.A.C.C.

	Joyce A. Hatala
	Thaddeus Stevens

	Walter N. Heine, P.E.
	David L. Strong

	Brian J. Hill
	Margaret Urban

	Bernie Hoffnar, Ph.D.
	Burt A. Waite


I.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Burt Waite moved approval of the minutes of the November 2007 meeting; Jack Lebeau seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved without amendment.

II.
2007 ANNUAL REPORT
Council members reviewed a draft of the 2007 annual report.  Burt Waite made a motion to approve the annual report; Thad Stevens seconded the motion.  The motion carried.

III.
OPEN TIME
There were no comments from the audience.

IV.
SECRETARY’S REPORT


Secretary McGinty announced that the Senate Environmental Resources and Energy Committee unanimously passed the mine safety bill (SB 949) this morning.  Although some provisions still have to be worked out, she was optimistic that it would move quickly to the Governor’s desk.  The bill now moves to the full Senate for consideration.

Yesterday, Majority Whip Keith McCall (D-Carbon) announced that the House would be working on an energy package that will help reduce our reliance on foreign oil by investing in alternative and cleaner energy sources, providing incentives to encourage energy efficiency and supporting conservation initiatives.  The package will be the focus of public hearings later this month and expected House votes in February or March.
The Secretary distributed a fact sheet to Council on the use of chloramines in public drinking water systems.   This issue was brought to Council’s attention at the November 2007 meeting by a group of West Shore residents who are concerned about this disinfectant being added to their water system.  These residents have now entered into litigation on this matter.  The Secretary acknowledged that the level of public communication by all parties could have been improved, and that the fact sheet, while effective at addressing the issue, came late in the game.
The Act 54 report due this year will be hampered because of insufficient state and federal funds.  The act, which amended the Bituminous Mine Subsidence and Land Conservation Act, requires DEP to collect and analyze data on the effects of deep mining on subsidence of surface structures/features and water resources, including public and private water supply sources.  The data and relevant findings are then to be presented in report form to the Governor, General Assembly and Council at five-year intervals commencing in 1993.
In addition to the lack of funds, the Secretary said it hasn’t been able to secure a commitment from an outside party to prepare the Act 54 report.  For the previous report, the department used the services of two professors at California University of PA.  However, the professors who prepared the report have since retired and no other faculty has volunteered to take over the project.  DEP also extended invitations to other colleges and universities with no success.  The Secretary said the department may have to rely on the mining program staff to prepare this year’s report, but is concerned about staff time and resources and criticism about the report’s objectivity.  If the report is prepared in-house, she suggested having it reviewed by an outside review board, e.g., technical experts from the federal Office of Surface Mining.  Secretary McGinty asked Council for its recommendations regarding how to proceed.
The Secretary addressed the funding cuts for the PA Senior Environmental Corps Program (PA SEC).  She said in the past the group received the majority of its funding from legislative grants, even though the department had suggested that they apply for Growing Greener monies.   Now that the legislative grants have been discontinued, the PA SEC has no funding.  The Secretary recognized the program’s achievements and said she hopes they consider applying for Growing Greener money in the next grant round.
Council had asked the Secretary to comment on the recent announcements about expansion and extension of capacity at the TMI and Susquehanna nuclear power plants.  She said she would provide a report to Council that includes all the applications submitted for new units and expansions.
Regarding Shaffer Mountain, the Secretary said the department continues with the technical review of the project and will be notifying the applicant of their findings within the next several weeks.
The Secretary reported that the Environmental Covenants Act (HB 43) was signed by the Governor on December 18.  The legislation was introduced by Rep. Carole Rubley (R-Chester/Montgomery) and addresses brownfields development and ensuring the safety of the property when it changes hands.
Also in December, the Governor signed SB 1100, which provides funding for the Hazardous Sites Cleanup Fund through 2011.  DEP is in the process of gearing up program activity.
The Secretary suggested that Council invite Barb Sexton to the February meeting for an update on the protocol being developed between DEP and the Department of Health.
Although the Oil and Gas Technical Advisory Board did not meet last year due to a lack of agenda items, the Secretary said she expects renewed activity this year.
The 2007 Growing Greener 2 grant projects will be announced soon.  She said the department had to cut back on the level of activity in 2007 because the tipping fees were less than anticipated.  There is $11.5 million in the 2008 spending plan.  The Secretary said that $60 million in GG money has been committed or spent for AMD projects; $5 million/year for brownfields; and $10 million/year for PEDA (PA Energy Development Authority), which has approximately $30 million remaining.  To date, 2005 and 2006, $27.9 million has been granted for watershed protection projects.  The 2009 grant round will probably be the end of GG 2, although there may be some funding left if the debt service is less than the revenues.
In response to Council’s Air Report, the Secretary said that while there was no list of recommendations for DEP, she agreed with Council’s suggestion that the department’s report should reflect on what has been done and what needs to be done.
The Secretary said that EPA is adjusting the numbers that states have to meet under the Clean Air Act.   She then opened up the floor for questions and comments.
Bernie Hoffnar is concerned about the department’s staffing problems and their lack of assistance for the public.  He said that sustainability is being ignored, and added that he is disappointed that the department is not performing adequately.  In response, the Secretary said that they want to build economic vitality that is inherently sustainable, e.g., energy portfolio.  She acknowledged that the department needs more resources to get more staff in the field.
Jan Keim shared her concerns about the increasing siltation and sewage degrading the Little Lehigh River, and that DEP needs to stop issuing permits on a system that is already overloaded.  The Secretary said there are regulations in place for post-construction stormwater.  She added that this problem might be because of aging infrastructures; however, Jan said the facility is only 39 years old.
Walter asked for clarification on the Local Government Advisory Committee for the Chesapeake Bay.  The Secretary said this federal committee includes representatives from the public, business and local government.
Bernie suggested that the Secretary might benefit from attending a Council meeting for the entire agenda, if her scheduling permits.
V.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL

            (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf, Executive Director of CNRAC, discussed his council’s strategic plan, which was adopted in December.  Their top priorities for 2008 are:

· Review the Department of Conservation and Natural Resources’ (DCNR) grants programs and provide recommendations to improve the sustainability of the grants provided.
· Review the achievements of DCNR’s programs and provide recommendations on their service, direction and implementation.
· Follow up on CNRAC’s Trails and Greenways Study by focusing on key areas that were identified in the study.
With all the interviews now completed, members of the CAC-CNRAC Joint Workgroup will have a conference call on Friday, January 18, to determine the next steps regarding interagency cooperation.
Kurt said they are still waiting on feedback from the Governor’s Outdoor Task Force on ways to reconnect people to the outdoors.
CNRAC’s regional trip this year will be in the southwest portion of the state.

Kurt said the council currently has two vacancies.
As an FYI, Kurt said that in 2007 the PA Natural Diversity Inventory (PNDI) had  approximately 46,000 searches initiated:  approximately 30,000 of those searches revealed nothing and the remaining 16,000 required some further action.  He said these numbers are remarkable because each of the agencies that is responsible for managing the PNDI – DCNR, PA Fish & Boat Commission, PA Game Commission and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service -- does so with a very small staff and limited resources.
Brian Hill asked Kurt if funding was the reason that state parks would be cutting back on lifeguards this summer.  Kurt said that while funding is the main reason, DCNR is also having a difficult time finding enough young people to apply for the lifeguard jobs.  He said this goes back to the issue of connecting people to the outdoors.  Jack Lebeau added that it’s important to get people outdoors for health reasons.

VI.
RECLAMATION FEE RULEMAKING
Joe Pizarchik, director of the Bureau of Mining and Reclamation, updated Council on the reclamation fee advance notice of final rulemaking.  In the 90s, surface coal mines and operations were bonded under an alternate bond system (ABS), in which the operators posted bonds that were less than the state’s cost to complete reclamation.  The difference was covered by excess bond money from forfeited and reclaimed sites, as well as fees, fines and money from a per acre fee paid by the operators.  In 2000-2001, the federal Office of Surface Mining, Reclamation and Enforcement (OSM) disapproved the ABS because it did not generate enough money to complete reclamation of all of the forfeited sites.  Active surface mines were then converted to full-cost conventional bonding.
DEP developed measures to address both the deficiencies of the former ABS and the mining discharges on forfeited sites.  OSM’s acceptance of DEP’s measures was successfully challenged in court, which compelled OSM to require DEP, through regulation or statute, to demonstrate that adequate funding is in place for perpetual treatment of ABS bond forfeiture discharges and any future bond forfeitures of sites not yet full-cost bonded.
Mr. Pizarchik said the department worked with the Mining and Reclamation Advisory Board (MRAB) to develop a rulemaking to address the ABS legacy as follows:
· Rename the Reclamation Fee Account the O&M (operations and maintenance) Account and use it to pay O&M on the ABS Legacy sites until a permanent funding stream is found.
· Until a permanent funding stream is found and the reclamation fee is discontinued, the O&M Account will be funded by (1) civil penalties, minus percentages from the Environmental Education Fund, (2) continuing the reclamation fee, adjusted annually to cover shortfalls or surpluses, (3) a portion of the annual interest in the Abandoned Mine Reclamation Fund, and (4) funds from other sources.

DEP published the advance notice of final rulemaking in the PA Bulletin on January 5, with a 30-day public comment period.  It was also presented at the MRAB meeting on January 10.  Mr. Pizarchik said that DEP plans to take the final rulemaking to the Environmental Quality Board in April 2008.
VII.
CHAIR’S REPORT
Cynthia Carrow announced that DeEtta Antoun has resigned from Council in order to take advantage of some other opportunities.  DeEtta had been chair of the Administrative Oversight Committee.  Cynthia suggested that we hold off on selecting a new chair until after the strategic planning meeting in March, at which time Council will review its committee structure.  Bernie asked that Council send DeEtta a letter of appreciation.
The strategic planning meeting will be held on Monday, March 17, the night before Council’s March meeting. 
On behalf of the members seeking reappointment, Council sent letters to the following appointing authorities:
· Governor Rendell – Gail Conner and Richard Manfredi
· Speaker of the House O’Brien – Thad Stevens
· President Pro Tempore of the Senate Scarnati -  Joyce Hatala and Curtis Kratz 

Cynthia reported that an election for two seats on the Mining and Reclamation Advisory Board will be held at the February meeting.  The terms of Walter Heine and Bruce Tetkoskie will be expiring; both are seeking re-election. 
VIII.
REGIONAL REPORT
A draft of the 2007 Regional Report was distributed to members for their review.  They should contact Sue Wilson or Janis Dean with any comments and/or changes.  The report will be an action item at the February meeting.
IX.
WASTE REGULATIONS

Steve Socash, chief of the Division of Municipal and Residual Waste, reviewed the changes being considered for the municipal and residual waste regulations.  The major revisions include:
· Consolidation and revision of similar chapters
· Combined and revised definitions
· Proposed commodity disposal bans

· Revised local and municipal involvement process

· Revised environmental assessment and harms-benefits test and process
· Revised landfill permit terms
Mr. Socash said the waste definition is being modified to facilitate reuse and allow materials to drop out of regulatory constraints.  He also discussed the different categories of disposal bans, but he said that chapter is still being modified.  Other proposed changes will affect beneficial use, permit-by-rule, general permits and waste oil.
The department has discussed the proposed changes with stakeholders, such as the PA Chamber, industry/consultants, local government associations and citizen groups actively engaged in landfill issues.
Mr. Socash said the department will review these changes with the Solid Waste Advisory Committee (SWAC) at their meeting tomorrow, and then meet with them again in April to request their recommendation on forwarding the draft proposed regulations to the EQB in July or August.
In response to several members’ comments about the commodity bans, Mr. Socash said the department hopes to identify recycling markets for the banned items.  He added that if markets can’t be found for some of the items, the ban would be modified.  Brian Hill commented that commodity bans may cause illegal dumping.  Joyce Hatala said the department should also consider a statewide burn ban because many items will be burned in rural communities because there are no recycling centers or drop-off facilities.  She also recommended mandating collection statewide.
Jan Keim said changes to the Local Municipal Involvement Process should also include notifying the general public earlier in the process.

In response to a question from Walter Heine, Mr. Socash said that DEP did meet once with the PA State Association of Township Supervisors.  Walter is concerned that the department might be moving too fast with these changes.
Sue Wilson asked if the permit renewal was merely a compliance check since harms vs. benefits will only be considered with the original permit.  Steve agreed.
Cynthia Carrow recommended that the Environmental Standards Committee have a conference call after the SWAC meeting.
X.
COMMITTEE REPORTS
Administrative Oversight (Chair: Vacant) – Nothing to report.  With DeEtta Antoun’s resignation, a new chair must be selected. 

Air (Chair: Margaret Urban) – The Air Quality Technical Advisory Committee AQTAC is meeting on Friday, January 18.  Peg will send out an email after the meeting.
Environmental Standards (Chair: David Strong) – SWAC is meeting tomorrow to discuss the proposed changes to the municipal and residual waste regulations.  MRAB met on January 10 to discuss the Alternate Bond System Legacy Fund and Title IV funding.
Integrated Projects (Chair: Jolene Chinchilli) – The committee met this morning to discuss EPA’s proposal to drop lead as a criteria pollutant.  The comment deadline is tomorrow.  Sue prepared a letter expressing Council’s concerns on this matter.  Burt made a motion to email the letter to EPA, Brian seconded the motion.  The motion carried.  As noted previously, Barb Sexton will be invited to the February meeting to discuss the DEP/Department of Health protocol for public health emergencies.
Public Participation and Outreach (Chair: Gail Conner) – Nothing to report.
Water (Chair: Burt Waite) – The committee met this morning to discuss comments received on the Act 537 White paper.  Thad made a motion to approve the white paper, executive summary and cover letter and to send it to DEP, Joyce seconded the motion.  The motion carried.  Bernie added that Council should make sure to get a response from the department.
Karl Brown, Executive Secretary of the State Conservation Commission (SCC), provided the committee with an update on REAP (Resource Enhancement and Protection Program), which allows farmers and business to earn tax credits in exchange for implementing best management practices (BMPs) on agricultural operations.  He told the committee that in the first 10 days of the application period, the SCC received more than $10 million in applications.  In response to questions from the committee, Mr. Brown provided the following information:

· BMPs must be evaluated and certified by the SCC.
· New and used equipment are also eligible.
· To remain eligible, farmers must successfully implement the BMP for its life span, which is assigned by the conservation districts, e.g., 7 years for new equipment and 3 years for used equipment.
· If a BMP fails, the Department of Revenue would administer the recovery, i.e., re-tax the landowner for the amount of the credit.
· Applicants can cross trade, e.g., taxes, nutrients, carbon.
· REAP is not a traditional grant program where proposals are ranked, but rather is a first-come, first-served tax credit program.
John Hines, Executive Director of the Water Planning Office, and Dana Aunkst, Director of the Bureau of Water Standards and Facility Regulation, answered questions regarding nutrient trading and the Chesapeake Bay Tributary Strategy, particularly how it affects sewage treatment plants.  Walter feels the trib strategy only targets point sources, i.e., sewage treatment facilities, which will result in increases of sewage bills.  He questions the effectiveness of nutrient trading to address non-point sources when the bulk of nutrients entering the bay come from agriculture.
Brian said this is a political pickle because the state and local government have so far refused to raise taxes for infrastructure upgrades.  He said he still has hope that nutrient trading will be successful.
Thad said that DEP is not paying attention to their advisory committees; they’re not being heard.
Burt said this issue will stay on the committee’s radar, but there doesn’t seem to be any easy solution.

Title IV Ad Hoc Workgroup (Chair:  Walter Heine) – As of today, DEP has scheduled the following focus groups:

· AML/AMD Permitting Issues – Thursday, January 24, 10 a.m., Conference Room 2F, BAMR Cambria Office.
· Construction/Contracting – Thursday, January 24, 10 a.m., Conference Room 2D, BAMR Cambria Office.
· Private Property Access – Tuesday, January 29, 10 a.m., Conference Room, Pottsville District Mining Office.
· AMD Remediation – Thursday, January 31, 10 a.m., 12th Floor Conference Room, Rachel Carson State Office Building, Harrisburg.

CAC/CNRAC Joint Workgroup (Chair: Bernie Hoffnar) –  The workgroup members from both councils will have a conference call on Friday, January 18, to begin to discuss information gathered from approximately 40 interviews. 
XI.
NEW BUSINESS
Duane Mowery, liaison from the Sewage Advisory Committee (SAC), told Council that his committee chair received a response to the letter that they sent to DEP regarding Act 537.    The department did not specifically address any of SAC’s concerns and plans to move ahead with developing the final guidance.  Mr. Mowery referred to the PA Realtors website for further information on this issue: http://www.parealtor.org/content/OnLotSewageSystems.htm 
-
-
-

Bernie Hoffnar made a motion to adjourn the meeting, and Jan Keim seconded the motion.  Chair Cynthia Carrow adjourned the meeting at 2:43 p.m.

Notice of the January meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.
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